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The monthly meeting of the Allegheny County Jail Oversight Board was held on Thursday, December 1, 2016, in Conference Room #1 of the Courthouse in Pittsburgh, Pennsylvania, at 4:00 PM. 

Members Present:
Honorable Judge Joseph Williams 
Honorable Judge Jeffery Manning  
County Council President John DeFazio 
County Controller Chelsa Wagner
Mr. Austin Davis representing County Executive Rich Fitzgerald
Sheriff William Mullen 
Ms. Terri Klein

Also attending: Warden Harper, Marion Damick, Chief Deputy Warden Warren, Deputy Warden Wainwright and other interested parties.  



1. Public Comment 

Ms. Damick of the Pennsylvania Prison Society presented the following:

· Telephone conversations between inmates and their families used to be recorded as a matter of practice, but this should no longer happen. 	

· Healthcare vacancies are still high and this is unfortunate.  It is a challenge to attract new nurses at the salaries being offered.

· Ms. Damick visited two inmates recently- one in the ACJ and one in from a state correctional institution.  Both suffer from mental illness and would be better served by receiving treatment outside of a Jail context.  The County Jail inmate, a young man in his mid-twenties, had been raised by his grandmother who struggled to get the young man affordable treatment.  The individual had some issues with drug use.  He has been in the ACJ on numerous occasions, all for misdemeanor level offences.  Judges hand him harsh sentences when they see his history of repeated arrests. Ms. Damick commented that it is becoming more and more common to see individuals like this whose lives have been consumed, perhaps unnecessarily, by incarceration.  Ms. Damick suggests that taxes will need to be raised in order to provide mental health facilities for those who cannot afford treatment.  


2. Review of the Minutes for November 3, 2016

Mr. Davis made a motion to approve the minutes, Sherriff Mullen seconded the motion and the board approved.  



3. President’s Report

Judge Williams reflected on his past years as president of the Jail Oversight Board, and thanked the members present for their efforts over past years during his tenure as Board President.  The challenge is not just about having less people in jail.  The real challenge is to get reentrants to be embraced upon their return to society.  How does someone with the baggage of incarceration history get a job and reintegrate with society.  If we don’t give this population some dignity then it becomes an inefficient use of resources.   These are policy decisions that we will have to make as a society.  Judge Williams has gained an appreciation of what on the surface appears as conflict between policy groups which is actually important debate.  In the last two years Judge Williams has been making closer relationships with local foundations.  These institutions are interested in similar issues as the Board.  Racial disparities are very great in our region and this prevents us from being a most livable region.   Over half of black males in the Pittsburgh Public Schools in kindergarten won’t graduate from high school.  There are yet many policy decisions that will need to be made and he is not leaving or abandoning the Board’s investment that has been made over the last several years.   He thinks that through open discussion the parties of the Board have gained a better understanding of how their work fits together.  He hopes this spirit of collaboration continues so that progress toward the ultimate goal of improving the quality of life for all residents of the region can be made.



4. Warden’s Report

Warden Harper reported that on December 17th this year the jail will begin allowing contact visits for the juvenile population.  

Judge Williams remarked that Judge Woodruff, the incoming board president, will be a valuable resource when working with the juvenile population given his experience in the juvenile court system.  

Ms. Klein asked how contact visits will be managed (i.e. will they be part of a reward system?)  

Chief Deputy Warden Warren reported that contact visits are not on a reward based system; all juveniles deserve to have contact visits.  Instead, to start an open dialogue, juveniles were asked to create a picture or letter on what relationships mean to them.  The schools and their counselors were available to help the inmates for this project.  

The only thig that would preclude the contact visit would be if the inmate were in disciplinary housing or if the juvenile were suffering from serious mental or physical illness.  Two juveniles currently in the infirmary would not be able to receive contact visits this month.  



5. Deputy Warden’s Report 

Nothing to report. 


6. Old Business

Nothing to report.

7. New Business

Ms. Klein asked that the New York Times article “Mothers in Prison” be shared with the Board.  The article details alternative incarceration methods and how best to treat drug addicted populations in jail.  Many of these alternative programs involve job training and family support elements and end up costing much less than traditional incarceration which has higher recidivism rates.   

Ms. Klein and Ms. Wagner submitted on behalf of the Board a report detailing their unannounced visit of the Jail that is required per statute to be conducted twice annually.  All Board members have a written copy of the report included with the meeting materials. 

Ms. Wagner again wants to thank the Warden for being so accommodating during the unannounced visit on a Friday night.  Judge Williams thanked the Warden and commended Captain Kohler who facilitated the visit. 

Warden Harper requested to give a response to the written report.  A written response is forthcoming. 


8. Allegheny County Jail Medical Services 


Allegheny Health Network 

Nothing new to report.  

Judge Williams commented that there has been an improvement over the previous year in which eleven inmates had died in the Jail.  There have been two suicides this year but no homicides in this past year.  It is an accomplishment to reduce the rate of death from eleven to two in the course of a year. 

Ms. Wagner introduced the report on healthcare vacancies, which included a comparison of both previously submitted reports on jail healthcare staff vacancies.  There is data from the October 6th report which was submitted at the November 3rd meeting and the November 29th report which was submitted that day at the December 1st meeting.  Although there were changes in employment position to position, the total number of vacancies (40) remained the same.   There appears to be a decrease in a mental health staff with the loss of one part time mental health nurse and one mental health specialist. We will continue to track these vacancies in a month to month fashion moving forward.  We need to have some additional focus on what we do to attract workers in healthcare staffing and also mental health staffing specifically. Additionally, Ms. Wagner had looked into vacant jail healthcare staff positions listed in JD Edwards, the financial management system for the entire county.   In this report there were roughly 78 vacancies listed, with several in director positions.  For example the JDE report shows vacancies in the positions of Assistant Director of Nursing, part time Assistant Director of Nursing, and Deputy Health Services Administrator.  This may be partly a result of how the system was set up, in order to give flexibility to hiring sometimes extra positions are listed in the budget that are not always filled immediately.  Controller Wagner inquired if there were extra vacant healthcare staff positions in addition to the reports submitted by Dr. Joseph.  Dr. Joseph responded that the reports previously submitted included only the union healthcare staff positions.  He will include non-union positions in future monthly reports.  A Deputy Health Services Administrator has been recently hired and will start in two weeks.  The Director of Nursing, and five Assistant Director of Nursing positions have recently been filled.  Other positions not previously listed include the Mental Health Director, the Substance Abuse Director, the Detox Nurse Coordinator which is a position that has seen a high rate of turnover, and the Infectious Disease Coordinator.   He is also not including AHN employees in the vacancy reports.  

Ms. Wagner commented that it would be best to look at the problem holistically and include all vacancies in the monthly report.  She would like to see the full vacancy figures not just for the next month but the last two months as well to give us a sense of how the vacancy figures have been changing over time. This is one of the biggest concerns for us to address as a Jail Board. 

Ms. Klein noted that it was concerning that the number of pregnant inmates had increased over 100% over the course of the year with 14 reported in January 2016 and 34 in October 2016.  As a population one would think that the fertility rate would stay relatively stable. 

Judge Williams brought up an article that questioned whether or not we should incarcerate pregnant women.  In general judges go to great lengths to not incarcerate pregnant women. He also referenced women who he has seen for which incarceration was the safest option.  Some for example had tested positive for drugs and felt he needed to send the woman to jail to protect the baby.  For other women it can be dangerous to cut the unborn child off from the drug at different stages of the pregnancy. We want to protect the pregnancies of mothers that are struggling with drug abuse but the Jail also accepts a significant medical risk and financial cost by overseeing these pregnancies. Ms. Klein commented that all pregnancies in the jail should be considered high risk pregnancies.  

Judge Williams remarked that unless they are responsible for a serious violent crime, he goes to great lengths to prevent pregnant women from ending up in jail.  Warden Harper commented that pregnant inmates are given special meals to meet their special nutritional and caloric needs.  Judge Williams stated that pregnancies also require additional healthcare like various shots at different stages and these can become a significant expense.  Warden Harper commented that the Jail has a doctor, Dr. Anderson, who is specifically responsible for the pregnant population in Jail and fulfills all of their medical needs.  

Deputy Warden Wainwright commented that it is an ethical dilemma to incarcerate pregnant women. Many of the pregnant inmates suffer from serious levels of drug addiction and releasing them back into society would risk their life and the pregnancy.  One pregnant inmate in the Jail who suffers from drug addiction requires constant monitoring because, even in the jail, she is trying to obtain drugs.  When is it acceptable to incarcerate pregnant women in order to protect the baby?

Ms. Damick is skeptical of the idea that pregnant women would be better off in the Jail during their pregnancy.  She commented that food in the Jail is not ideal for pregnant women.  A Majority of the calories come from four prices of bread.  Pregnant women may be getting the correct number of calories from these emails, but not other vital nutrients that they need.  They are getting what is required, but this is the minimum standard, not what is ideal for a pregnant woman.  

Judge Williams believes this could end up being a circular argument, shifting from costs to what ought to be done.  He would venture that over sixty percent of the incarcerated population suffer from addiction and judges are afraid of what would happen to this population if they were released.  


9. Community Corrections Reports 

a. The Program for Offenders 

Carol Hertz director for the Program for Offenders reported that the program has served numerous pregnant women over the decades.  The Program has always ensured that the women, especially those who had been addicted to drugs received quality prenatal care at Magee Women’s Hospital.  They have had some great successes.  At some point over the last five years medical best practices have changed to require that meth addicted pregnant women participate in a methadone maintenance program during the last two trimesters of their pregnancy.  Ms. Hertz disagreed with this practice, and commented that there are alternatives.   

Judge Williams brought up a study which stated that pregnant women who were addicted to cocaine should be in different treatment programs than those addicted to opiates.    

Ms. Hertz responded that the Program for Offenders is drug free and, given their program’s successes in serving women throughout their pregnancies, she knows it is possible to treat drug addicted women this way.  

Judge Williams commented that there is good research that is worth looking into in the areas of infant death from mothers who are addicted to various substances and how different treatment methods can help. 


b. The Renewal Center 

Adam Zak reported the following:

The Renewal Center is on track to have their new detox center open in January.  They will have room for both male and female beds in this new unit.  Later on in December they are participating in the Angle Tree Project.  They have holiday parties for reentrants and their families.  Christmas presents will be given to children that participate.    

c. Electronic Monitoring 

Steve Esswein from probation reported that there were 825 enrolled in the program, 137 had successfully completed and four were removed for violations.   These numbers are about average.  

d. Goodwill 

Gaye Velar from the Goodwill Center reported that starting in January the Goodwill Center will receive medicine from the Medicine Shoppe.  They will drop off and pick up medication, and will automatically handle refills.  The Goodwill Center will also partner with the Southside Chamber of Commerce so that their residents can receive community service.  Additionally, new security has been added to the facility where their residents live including a new gate and alarm system.  

10. Adjournment 


Judge Manning thanked Judge Williams and complemented him on his excellent service as president of the Board.  With regard to his successor, Judge Manning announced that he was appointing Judge Cashman with the designee for President of the Board being Judge Dwayne Woodruff.  He believes Judge Woodruff will be an excellent addition to the Board.  Judge Manning then announced the need to appoint a Chair of the Board.  In response Mr. Davis nominated Judge Cashman for Chair of the Board, Sheriff Mullen seconded the nomination.  The Board voted unanimously in favor.    


A motion to adjourn was submitted by Mr. Davis, seconded by Sheriff Mullen, and approved by the Board.       



Respectfully submitted, 

[image: X:\Chelsa Wagner\Electronic Signature\signature.jpg]
[bookmark: _GoBack]Chelsa Wagner 
Secretary 

image1.jpeg




